DRAFT  BOC Meeting Minutes

April 4, 2001

DRAFT   TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
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April 4, 2001
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, April 4, 2001.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem George Farah III; 

Comr. Brant Murray; and Comr. Paula Flynn

COMRS ABSENT:
Comr. Doug Remaley

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Thomas White Jr.; Rhonda Sommer; Kim Kenny; Gary Ferguson; Bruce Bortz; Charles Cameron; Crystal Jones; Kevin Zorc; Skip Lange; John Richeson; Jim Northrup; Foster Scott; Bryan Seawell; Jay Overton; Janet Roberts; A. C. Joyner; Diane Avery; Don Shotton; Bill Owen; Erin McCall; Janet Owen; Ronna Parris; Debbie Lewis; Jeff DeBlieu; Karen Bockman; Rusty Youmans; Susan Olmstead; Caron Jones; Kathy Burrus; Allyson Jackson; Chuck Thompson; John Sheetz; Jill Liverman; Tiffany Riddick; Kelly Green; Kim Fulcher; Jeff Hammer; Timothy Cling; Harry Thompson; Joe Duke; Jean Schmidt; Mike Kelly; Dave Masters; Steve Archibald; Mary Jane Sawyer; Donn Snyder; Greg Honeycutt; Ralph Buxton; Bill Pitt; Billy George; Matt Artz; Michael Henry; Michelle Wagner; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Muller at 9:00 a.m.  

A moment of silent meditation was observed followed by the pledge of allegiance.

MAYOR MULLER – AGENDA ON WORLD WIDE WEB

Mayor Muller pointed out that the agenda and backup materials for today’s meeting was provided on the town’s web site and is being displayed on the town’s presentation screen.  

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller thanked Town Clerk Carolyn Morris and MIS Coordinator Jim Northrup for their efforts in putting the information on the town’s web site. 

MAYOR MULLER – WELCOME MURPH ISACCS BACK TO WORK

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller welcomed Murph Isaccs, Animal Control Officer, back to work after a long illness.  

RESOLUTION AND CERTIFICATE OF APPRECIATION FOR A. C. JOYNER

On behalf of Board, Mayor Muller thanked Sgt. A. C. Joyner for the job he performed as State Trooper. 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the Resolution of Appreciation for Sgt. A. C. Joyner as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.)

Mayor Muller presented to Sgt. A. C. Joyner the Resolution of Appreciation and a Certificate of Appreciation. 

Sgt. Joyner thanked the Board and commended Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron for all his assistance. 

The Resolution of Appreciation, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION

‘WHEREAS, First Sergeant A. C. “Clyde” Joyner has served the State of North Carolina and the North Carolina Highway Patrol since October 30, 1972, when he was sworn in as a  “State Trooper”; AND

‘WHEREAS, his service, which spans almost 30 years, has been marked by exemplary dedication, professionalism and devotion to duty that is in keeping with the highest traditions of the North Carolina State Highway Patrol and Law Enforcement. First Sergeant Joyner enjoys the respect of his peers in law enforcement and has earned recognition as a “Trooper’s Trooper”; AND

‘WHEREAS, “Clyde” Joyner has been stationed in and has untiringly and unselfishly served the citizens and visitors in Northeastern North Carolina for most of his distinguished law enforcement career as a Trooper, Line Sergeant and District First Sergeant; AND

‘WHEREAS, his performance of his duties and responsibilities has been characterized by his “Espirit de Corps” and “Can-Do Attitude” which has helped to make and keep Northeastern North Carolina and the entire Outer Banks as a truly wonderful place in which to live, raise families, conduct business and to visit.

‘NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, herein assembled in regular session on this Fourth Day of April, 2001, does hereby express its sincere recognition, appreciation and thanks to First Sergeant A. C. “Clyde” Joyner for his distinguished law enforcement career and his service to mankind. 

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners extends to First Sergeant Clyde Joyner, his wife and family, our sincere best wishes for a long and happy retirement and for continued success in life.

‘THIS THE FOURTH DAY OF APRIL, 2001.”

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – KATHY BURRUS – DARE COUNTY ARTS COUNCIL

Kathy Burrus, past president of the Dare County Arts Council; was in attendance to solicit funds from each municipality in the amount of $1,000 for a “municipal membership” to support the arts; she briefly reviewed some of the activities sponsored by the Council such as the Mollie Fearing Art Show, the Frank Stick Art Show, and the Artrageous Art Show; the Council employs only one (1) person; the Council requests help financially and by attendance at the various activities.

Mayor Muller explained that the town’s municipal membership will be considered during the upcoming budget process; he also noted that one of the ways the town supports the Council is by including at least one Council member on its Artwork Selection Committee. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – MIKE KELLY – THANK YOU TO TOWN

Mike Kelly, Nags Head resident, thanked the town for its support of the recent 13th annual St. Patrick’s Day Parade; he expressed appreciation of staff from the Town Manager’s Office, Nags Head Police Division, Public Works and Planning Departments; he appreciated the post-parade meeting to evaluate the parade; he also said that he believes in excess of 10,000 persons attended and participated in the parade; he reiterated his thanks for the town’s support of the parade.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – ALLYSON JACKSON – BIRTHING CENTER

Allyson Jackson, Kill Devil Hills resident, stated that she would wait for the public hearing on  birthing centers to present her comments.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – DAVID MASTERS – CABLE FRANCHISE RENEWAL REPORT

David Masters; town representative on the Cable Franchise Renewal Committee; he provided an update on the franchise progress; he explained that the consultant will reach an agreement with Charter and then the committee of representatives from the towns and the County will meet; nothing is approved in the franchise agreement until approved by the Board; he stated that equipment will be placed in the Dare County Administrative Office Building and Channel 20 will provide an update on the weather; the cable operator will be operating with emergency generator equipment; the non-exclusive franchise term will be for 15 years; there will be no franchise fee as approved by the Board but future Boards could collect if they desire; the Charter pipeline is a high-speed internet access that will be provided at no cost to all accredited schools.

Mr. Masters suggested that there be intercommunication between the following entities:   the Control Group, the Government Access Channel Committee, and the Cable Franchise Committee.  He feels the first reading will be in June 2001 or July 2001.  He noted that he would be briefing the Citizens Advisory Committee on Monday, April 9, 2001, on the franchise agreement process. 

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller thanked Mr. Masters.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – CHUCK THOMPSON – CABLE TELEVISION

Chuck Thompson, Nags Head resident, spoke about analog vs digital television systems; he suggested that pressure be put on the cable company to provide some type of lease/purchase agreement with homeowners who have older televisions so that they do not have to constantly pay the cable company to rent a converter. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced Audience Response closed.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEE 

Chief Cameron introduced new employee, Police Officer Crystal Jones, to the Board.  Ms. Jones began employment with the town on February 28, 2001.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller welcomed Ms. Jones to town employment.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEE WITH YEARS OF SERVICE 

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller recognized the following employees:

-
Buildings and Grounds Supervisor Foster Scott  for 15 years of service to the town 

-
Chief Building Inspector Bryan Seawell for three (3) years of service to the town 

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #10 to FY 00/01 Budget 

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report 

-
Consideration of amendment to Rules of Procedure 

-
Consideration of amendment to Consolidated Fee Schedule for dumpsters 

-
Consideration of revised Government Access Channel Agreement

-
Report on use of drug forfeiture funds for capital purchase of Police Firing Range cabling 

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider citizen input on additional capital improvements projects (CIP) and to obtain comments on requested projects for fiscal years 2001 – 2002 through 2005 – 2006

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider Proposed Amendments to Section 22-153 Definition of Specific Words and Terms, and Section 22-307 General Commercial District of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances to allow employee dormitories for hotels 

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider Proposed Amendments to Section 22-153 Definition of Specific Words and Terms, and Section 22-307 General Commercial District of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances pertaining to size of hotel efficiency units 

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider Proposed Amendments to Section 22-831 Commercial 1 (The Village at Nags Head) to allow freestanding signs 

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider Proposed Amendments to Request to Rezone 25 feet of the western boundary of lot 40, Nags Head Pond Subdivision (Surf Slide site) from R-2 Medium Density Residential District to C-2 General Commercial District

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider Proposed Amendments to Chapter 17 Streets and Sidewalks and Chapter 18 Subdivisions of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances to coordinate the Town’s street standards 

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.). 

A copy of Budget Adjustment #10, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The rules of procedure amendment, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The Town of Nags Head Rules of Procedure was adopted by the Board of Commissioners on June 4, 1997.  

‘At the February 14, 2001, Board Retreat, it was Board consensus to modify the Rules of Procedure to include the Pledge of Allegiance at the beginning of every Regular Session Board of Commissioners meeting.

‘Please find a modified Rule 6:  Order of Business from the Rules of Procedure to reflect this change for your consideration and approval.

‘Rule 6: Order of Business

‘Items shall be placed on the agenda according to the Order of Business.  The Order of Business for the Board of Commissioners for each regular meeting shall be as follows:

 1.
Pledge of Allegiance

 2.
Audience Response – Time Specific 9:00 a.m.

 3.
Consent Agenda

 4.
Public Hearings

 5.
Approval of Minutes

 6.
Old Business/Items Tabled from Previous Meetings

 7.
Reports and Recommendations from the Planning Board and the P&D Director

 8.
New Business

 9.
Items Referred to and Presentations from Town Attorney

 10.
Items Referred to and Presentations from Town Manager

 11.
Mayor’s Agenda

 12.
Board of Commissioners Agenda

 13.
Other Business

 14.
Adjournment”

The Consolidated Fee Schedule amendment, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The Sanitation Division of the Public Works Department is requesting approval from the Board of Commissioners to amend the Consolidated Fee Schedule to change the price of dumpsters from $573.20 to Cost plus $75.00. This price would include all taxes, delivery, and disposal costs.  

‘The current price of $573.20 includes cost, handling, and taxes. It takes two Sanitation employees and two pieces of equipment to deliver a dumpster as well as dispose of the existing dumpster.  A flat fee would allow us to include a disposal and delivery fee.  The other reason for setting the dumpsters at Cost plus, is so that the town would not have to change the Consolidated Fee Schedule every time the dumpsters have a price change.”

The Government Access Channel agreement, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.

The report on the use of drug forfeiture funds read in part as follows:

“This letter is to advise the Mayor and Board of Commissioners that I have authorized the expenditure of $720.00 out of Drug Forfeiture Fund, Account number 615-5774. These funds are to allow for the acquisition of remote target system cables to be installed and used as improvements to the Police Division’s Firearms Range.

‘There are sufficient funds in this account to permit the acquisition of these remote target system cables.”

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-153 DEFINITION OF SPECIFIC WORDS AND TERMS, AND SECTION 22-834 HOTEL DISTRICT OF THE NAGS HEAD CODE OF ORDINANCES TO ALLOW HEALTH CLINICS, AND BIRTH CENTERS AS AN ACCESSORY USE TO HEALTH CLINICS 

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 28, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“Dr. Jeff Hammer has filed the attached request to amend the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance. Dr. Hammer is requesting that Section 22-834 Village Hotel district be amended to allow health clinics as a permitted use in the hotel district and allow health clinics to have an accessory birthing center. Currently, the zoning ordinance only permits medical offices in the hotel district. 

‘Dr. Hammer is requesting this amendment in part because he would like his office/residential building currently under construction on the small hotel parcel, to be used as a clinic rather than individual medical offices as originally approved. In the zoning ordinance, the main distinction between a medical office and a health clinic is the number of medical doctors and practitioners. Medical offices are limited to practices with up to two (2) practitioners, while three (3) medical practitioners or more constitutes a health clinic. According to Dr. Hammer, the building is designed to support three practitioners and should be considered a health clinic.

‘Given the close proximity of the applicant’s building to the Outer Banks Hospital, Dr. Hammer approached staff about including a birthing center in the building. A birth center is a facility designed to provide pre-screened women with anticipated uncomplicated, low-risk pregnancies a homelike atmosphere for midwife assisted childbirth. This is not a use identified or defined in the zoning ordinance and is therefore not permitted in the Town. Dr. Hammer is requesting that the attached definition of birth center be included in the Section22-153 as well as allowed as an accessory use to health clinics.

‘The communities of Chapel Hill and High Point North Carolina each have similar birth centers to the one planned by the applicant. The zoning ordinances of these jurisdictions do not differentiate between birth centers and other types of medical offices. Staff research found that neither of these jurisdictions nor any other jurisdiction in the State that staff is aware of, requires special zoning regulations or parking requirements for birth centers. Staff contacted both the Chapel Hill and High Point planning departments and inquired about zoning violations associated with these facilities. Neither jurisdiction reported any problems with parking, unauthorized building use, unpermitted overnight stays, or other similar issues. According to the public safety departments of High Point and Chapel Hill, there have been no emergency response calls to these facilities.

‘Currently, there are no regulations that require licensing of birth centers in North Carolina. Accreditation is voluntary for birth centers. The Medicaid program however, and most insurance companies will not pay for birth center services from a non-accredited facility. If the applicant’s proposal is adopted, only accredited birth centers will be permitted in the hotel district. Accreditation from the Commission for Accreditation of Birth Centers (a national accrediting body) requires a birth center facility to demonstrate that emergency care is available in a timely manner in the event that a complication occurs with the birth. This accrediting body performs a rigorous site evaluation at least every three years.

‘The Town attorney suggested that the Town consider a comprehensive amendment to the zoning ordinance to allow birth centers as an accessory use to medical offices, medical clinics, and health clinics in any zoning districts where these uses are permitted. The Town attorney feels the various types of medical uses in the zoning ordinance are so similar that there is no substantive reason that birth centers could not be permitted as an accessory use with other medical type uses besides health clinics.

‘Planning Board recommendation:

At their regular meeting on February 21, 2001 the Planning Board members voted unanimously (5 - 0) to recommend adoption of the applicant’s proposal as written. The Planning Board members agreed with staff that until a birth center is proposed in another zoning district the use should be allowed in the hotel district as proposed by the applicant, due to its close proximity to the future hospital.

‘Staff recommendation:

According to a representative from the National Association of Birth Centers (which is affiliated with the Commission for Accreditation for Birth Centers) emergency calls from birth centers are exceedingly rare due to the rigorous screening process that is employed. However, staff feels that birth centers should only be allowed in locations where there is direct or immediate accessibility to a hospital. Staff therefore supports the applicant’s request as submitted. 

‘The applicant’s proposal follows for review. The Town attorney has reviewed the proposal for legal content and finds it to be acceptable.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times and the Outer Banks Sentinel on Thursday, March 22, 2001, and on Thursday, March 29, 2001, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:30 a.m.

Dr. Timothy Cling; Board-certified obstetrician/gynecologist; he works with Dr. Jeff Hammer and  provides backup and coverage; he presented a list of 77 names of persons in support of the birthing center.

Allyson Jackson; lives in Kill Devil Hills, teaches childbirth classes; feels there needs to be more choices for couples on the beach for their childbirth; everyone she has talked to is in support of this concept; thinks it is a wonderful concept to be brought to the beach. 

Kim Fulcher, resident of the Outer Banks; office manager at Outer Banks Center for Women; learned about birthing center at Arizona which was not birthing in a hospital; the center will be located directly across from the new hospital in the event there is a problem; couples want families to be part of the birth; likes choices to be provided for women.

Dr. Jeff Hammer, of Chesapeake, has been coming to the Outer Banks for 11 years; wants to provide health care for women; the center would be located across from the Outer Banks Hospital which would work well; this is about quality health care for women who live here on the Outer Banks so they do not have to go to Elizabeth City or Chesapeake.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller closed the public hearing at 9:50 a.m.

At resident Chuck Thompson’s request, Mayor Muller reopened the public hearing at 9:51 a.m.

Chuck Thompson, Nags Head resident, suggested postponing the opening of the birthing facility until the hospital is complete because of problems that may occur. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:53 a.m.

Comr. Flynn questioned Ms. Gallop about accreditation.  Ms. Gallop explained that most insurance companies won’t pay unless a facility is accredited so accreditation is a requirement of the proposed ordinance.

Caron Jones, midwife at the Outer Banks Center for Women; explained that the accreditation process has begun and the facility will not open until its accreditation is complete; she noted that a key factor in choosing women to use the facility is low-risk women who have positive outcomes for birth.

Comr. Flynn questioned the less than 24-hour stay.  Ms. Jones explained that the time is counted from time of birth until the time a patient leaves with the majority staying around six (6) hours.  If necessary, after that time a patient would be transferred to a hospital.

Dr. Jeff Hammer explained that anyone approaching a 24-hour period of time in labor would be in a hospital and not in a birthing center.  He referred to Mr. Thompson’s suggestion and stated that the center would not open until after the hospital is opened. 

In response to an inquiry by Comr. Murray, Caron Jones provided a brief synopsis of how the birthing center would operate. 

Mayor Pro Tem Farah questioned Ms. Gallop about the possibility of expanding the number of patients the center could handle at one time.  Ms. Gallop stated that this would involve an addition to the building. 

MOTION:  Comr. Flynn made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning birthing centers as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah.  

Board members spoke positively about being able to offer women a variety of choices in childbirth options and about the Outer Banks community being able to provide additional resources for families in general.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.)

A copy of the ordinance concerning birthing centers, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

COMR. REMALEY EXCUSED FROM TODAY’S MEETING

Mayor Muller noted that Comr. Remaley was not in attendance today as he had a doctor’s appointment. 

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO CHAPTER 19 TAXICABS OF THE NAGS HEAD CODE OF ORDINANCES 

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized the Taxicab Review Committee memo dated March 27, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Committee is pleased to present to the Board of Commissioners the attached revised Chapter 19 Taxicabs of the Town of Nags Head Code of Ordinances.  The Committee has met with industry representatives and the Town of Kill Devil Hills, Chief of Police.

‘After much consideration, the Committee believes the best approach would be to rework the entire Chapter 19 ordinance.  The highlights of the revised ordinance are:

1)
Proposed increased regulation of taxicabs by use of taximeters, taxi manifests and the inspection of taxicabs

2)
Expanded definitions

3)
Creation of a medallion sticker system for taxicabs

4)
Expanded vehicle requirements

5)
Expanded driver responsibilities

6)
Inclusion of passenger rights

7)
Inclusion of reciprocity

8)
Change in transfer and substitution of vehicles to not permissible

‘The primary focus for the Committee has been to balance the need for regulation of taxicabs and at the same time to provide for the public safety of the general public.

‘If the Board of Commissioners should approve Chapter 19 Taxicabs as requested, the Committee further recommends the following amendments and changes to the town’s administrative service department fees:

1.
Taxicab driver’s permit application processing fee
$50

2.
Taxicab driver’s permit fee (initial permit)

$15

3.
Taxicab driver’s permit fee (renewal fee)

$7.50

‘The moratorium ends April 4, 2001.  The Committee requests that the Board of Commissioners adopt the proposed Chapter 19 Taxicabs ordinance as rewritten.”

Chief Cameron stated that three (3) of the taxi company operators are in attendance today.  They each have a copy of the proposed ordinance and are in favor of the regulations proposed as they feel the regulations will assist them in providing quality service.  Chief Cameron also said that the operators have stated their desire that a requirement to provide service for 12 months be included in the ordinance.

Mayor Muller questioned two (2) elements in the proposal:  rate regulations approval and the convenience and necessity approval by the Board.  He questioned if the Board is to approve how many companies are allowed to operate in the town or if the Board is just to evaluate the safety of the vehicles. 

Town Manager Fuller explained that the Taxicab Review Committee originally brought to the Board a proposed ordinance that addressed public safety only and did not get involved in the free market such as how many companies are needed, etc.  He explained that the Board subsequently directed staff to meet with the taxicab industry and include the values they wanted in the proposal.  The Taxicab Review Committee responded to the Board’s direction; the ordinance being presented today was a result of what the industry wanted.

Town Attorney Tom White suggested a delayed effective date to allow time for staff to prepare a vehicle inspection protocol. 

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:25 a.m.

Steve Archibald, Beach Cab Company owner; he complimented everyone on the Taxicab Review Committee who worked with the operators in the spirit of cooperation; he stated that it is not known yet how many companies the town needs; he feels the ordinance provides a good base; he cannot view this ordinance yet as the final word for taxicabs but it is something to build from; he is seeking protection from the fly-by-nighters; in response to a question from Mayor Muller, Mr. Archibald stated that he does think the Board should look out for the public and regulate the rates, similar to a utility. 

John Sheets, Bayside Cab Company owner, feels that the reason for the ordinance is the winter-time business; the last few years, taxicab companies have been in business only for the summer season; this has been seen already this year; businesses run for a few months and then they leave; he stated that the town should regulate the number of companies that operate in the town.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:30 a.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah questioned the increased application fees; Chief Cameron stated that the fees are increased only to cover town costs.

Mayor Muller questioned if an “application window” for Board consideration of taxicab business applications should be opened to limit the process to certain months of the year.

Mayor Muller made the following comments to the proposed ordinance:

-
Section 19-16 – refusal of passengers – is an operator in violation of the ordinance if they turn down a passenger who wants to travel a long distance; he suggested including reasonable limits.  Chief Cameron stated that the ordinance should state “within town jurisdiction”.

-
Section 19-27 – Hearing on application…; if board determines public hearing is necessary – he feels this should be deleted.  Town Attorney Tom White suggested adding a provision that each application meeting the requirements of the ordinance shall be scheduled for public hearing.

-
Section 19-65 – Revocation of driver’s permit – he suggested removing the phrase beginning with “contingent” as it is redundant with the next sentence. 

Comr. Murray questioned how the town will be able to determine if an operator has a good chance of being financially stable; Chief Cameron suggested that operators be required to be 12-month service providers.  Mr. Archibald suggested that the ordinance require operators to have, as a minimum, five (5) vehicles.

Comr. Flynn questioned the suggestion to modify Section 19-16 concerning refusal of passengers; she does not want to see a complaint filed against a company because they do not want to drive someone 1000 miles.  Town Manager Fuller suggested that a radius from pickup position be included in the ordinance. 

Mayor Muller suggested that the ordinance be adopted as presented without the modifications discussed to become effective in 60 days and to direct staff to bring back a revised ordinance for consideration.  He asked Board members to consider the question of how many taxicab companies the town should allow. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning taxicabs as presented effective immediately for new applicants and with a 60-day transition period for existing companies.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray.   

Mayor Muller questioned the reciprocity provision in the ordinance; Chief Cameron stated that the reciprocity clause would not be effective until an agreement is signed between the towns.  He  stated further that until a reciprocity agreement is signed, an applicant must go through the town’s application process. 

Comr. Murray expressed his appreciation of the efforts by the taxi cab companies and the Taxicab Review Committee.

Comr. Flynn stated that she feels the ordinance was well put together and reflected the teamwork that went into its preparation. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:   The motion passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

A copy of the taxicab ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “E”.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to approve the minutes from the March 7, 2001, Regular Session, the March 21, 2001, Adjourned Regular Session, and the March 28, 2001, Adjourned Regular Session meetings as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

UPDATE ON OUTER BANKS MALL AREA TRAFFIC FLOW 

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron provided an update of the Outer Banks Mall area traffic flow issues.  

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to amend the Traffic Control Map as follows:  

-
Remove designation of “No Left Turn” at north entrance to Outer Banks Mall

-
Install “Right Turn Only” at north entrance to Outer Banks Mall

-
Install “Right Turn Only” at south entrance to Outer Banks Mall (at north entrance to Food Lion)

-
Install “No Thru Trucks” for both travel lanes for the area west of US 158  (S. Croatan Highway) from the southern terminus of Seachase Drive to the northern terminus of Seachase Drive at US 158

-
Remove designation of “No Right Turn” when exiting Food Lion on Seachase Drive

-
Install Stop Sign at south entrance to Food Lion

and further that these amendments take affect when the appropriate signs are posted.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).  

Town Manager Fuller confirmed with Mayor Muller that an ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map will become part of today’s minutes. 

The ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “F”.

UPDATE ON HISTORIC PRESERVATION 

Planning Director Gary Ferguson provided an update of the historic preservation issue.  He provided the following report:

-
In November 2000, the Board adopted a moratorium prohibiting the demolition of houses contained in the National Register to include the elimination or removal of houses in this district.  

-
In January 2001, a meeting was held with a facilitator who helped owners identify their goals and interests to be protected; strategies were developed to help preserve the buildings.  

-
In March 2001, a meeting was held with a facilitator who helped owners to identify their needs and to look at an overlay concept that would basically regulate or provide guidelines on how to build in this area.  The general area of interest is the Charlie White Cottage as the northern boundary line and the Outlaw Cottage as the southern boundary line.  This overlay district would have very few rules and would allow normal maintenance and repair of the cottage.  What would trigger a review would be some type of building addition of a certain size as well as any new construction.  Demolitions would not be allowed without some type of review. 

Mr. Ferguson explained that his charge is to develop minimal regulation guidelines for the areas of concern as an initial preservation concept.

Mayor Muller questioned when the current moratorium expires; Planning Director Gary Ferguson stated that the moratorium expires November 2001.

Comr. Murray expressed his appreciation for the meetings that have been coordinated with the property owners.

Board members thanked Planning Director Gary Ferguson and his staff for their work.

REVIEW OF SITE PLAN FOR BIRD WATCHER’S RETAIL STORE, 6705 S CROATAN HIGHWAY

REVIEW OF SITE PLAN FOR A GENERAL OFFICE BUILDING, 6701 S CROATAN HIGHWAY 

Planning Director Gary Ferguson explained that the lots to be reviewed are non-conforming lots of record that do not currently meet the standards of lot size in their district; parking will be shared between the two businesses and hold-harmless agreements will be developed.  He explained that Bill Owen of Seaboard Surveying will be presenting a proposal to the Planning Board to modify the site-triangle requirements and, if approved, additional parking will be available. 

Town Manager Fuller explained that the first site plan is contingent upon the second site plan, i.e., approval of one site plan and not the other site plan may be an issue.

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 26, 2001, concerning the Bird Watcher’s Retail Store which read in part as follows:

“PROJECT LOCATION:

6701 South Croatan Highway (Flicker Street intersection)

‘ZONING: 
C-2 General Commercial

‘LAND USE CLASSIFICATION:
D-1 Developed 

‘Seaboard Surveying on behalf of Robert and Deloris Harrell, is proposing the construction of a 1,600 square foot general retail building. The proposed retail building would be located 75 feet from the northeast corner of Flicker Street and US 158 (Lot 29-A). The property abuts the First Colony Inn to the south, unimproved commercial lots to the west, and an unimproved commercially zoned lot to the north (this site, Lot 31-A is the subject of a public hearing on the April agenda).

‘The subject site is 11,000 square feet and is located in the  C-2 general commercial district where retail is a permitted use. According to the Town land use classification map the site is classified as D-1 Developed where the existing intensity of development will be allowed to occur. The proposed use is consistent with the land use classification.

‘Parking, setbacks, lot coverage, lighting, and buffering are shown in accordance with the applicable sections of the zoning ordinance. Public works, health department, fire, and public safety issues have been addressed. The lighting plan does not include lighting under the porch.  Any additional lighting will be subject to staff approval after a night light audit is conducted prior to building occupancy.

‘The Town engineer has approved the applicant’s proposed stormwater management plan, loading, and site ingress and egress. This site would not have direct access from US 158. Rather, a drive aisle transversing the abutting commercial site (Lot 31 A) from Flicker Street would serve the subject development site through a cross easement. The cross-easement would afford each property (31-A and 29-A) mutual use of the shared drive aisle and the 8-foot handicap access aisle that straddle the common property line. The cross-easement will obligate each property owner to maintain these shared facilities as well as allow both properties access the loading/dead-end turn-around parking space shown on the subject property.

‘As the attached building elevations indicate, the applicant plans to construct a two story wood frame building which would include features reminiscent of traditional Nags Head architecture. The building’s casual style will feature a deep, covered porch, dormers, cedar shake siding, roof, and pilings. Parking is included on the plan to support use of the second floor for a business office.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of March 20, 2001 the Planning Board members voted unanimously to recommend approval of the proposed site plan in provided the applicant adhere to staff’s condition below.

‘Staff Recommendation:

The Planning and Development Staff recommend approval of the proposed Harrell retail building site plan with the following conditions:

· Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall record a cross-easement (reviewed by the Town attorney) which shall allow shared use and maintenance of common areas including the common drive aisle, loading/turnaround space, and handicap access aisle.”


Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 12, 2001, concerning the General Office Building which read in part as follows:

“PROJECT LOCATION:

6705 South Croatan Highway 

‘ZONING: 



C-2 General Commercial

‘LAND USE CLASSIFICATION:
D-1 Developed 

‘Seaboard Surveying on behalf of Robert and Deloris Harrell, is proposing the construction of a 1,200 square foot general office building. The proposed office building would be located at the northeast corner of Flicker Street and US 158 (Lot 31 A). The property abuts an unimproved commercially zoned lot the south (a site plan for this lot, Lot 29-A, is also on the April agenda) and unimproved commercial lots to the west.

‘The subject site is 11,140 square feet and is located in the  C-2 general commercial where general office is a permitted use. Section 22-202 Nonconforming Lots of Record permits nonconforming commercial lots to accommodate commercial uses. Lot 31-A and abutting Lot 29-A are not required to meet the 15,000 square foot minimum commercial lot size because they were recombined from three smaller nonconforming commercial lots of record. 

‘According to the Town land use classification map. The site is classified as D-1 Developed where the existing intensity of development will be allowed to occur. The proposed use is consistent with the land use classification.

‘The zoning ordinance permits the open stairs and landings on the south side of the building to encroach into the 5-foot required side yard as shown. Setbacks, buffers, lighting, and lot coverage satisfy the requirements of the applicable sections of the zoning ordinance. Public works, health department, fire, and public safety issues have been addressed. The lighting plan does not include lighting under the porch.  Any additional lighting will be subject to staff approval after a night light audit is conducted prior to building occupancy.

‘The Town engineer has approved the applicant’s proposed stormwater management plan, loading area, and site ingress and egress. This site would not have direct access to US 158. The applicant is proposing a single drive aisle off of Flicker Street which would transverse the subject site and provide access to the abutting commercial property to the south (lot 29 A) through a cross easement. The cross-easement would allow both properties to use the drive aisle and the 8-foot handicap access aisle that straddle the common property line. The access easement will obligate each property owner to maintain these shared facilities as well as allow both uses to access the loading/dead-end turn-around parking space located on Lot 29-A.

‘As the attached building elevations indicate, the applicant plans to construct a two story wood frame building with features reminiscent of traditional Nags Head construction. The building’s casual style will feature a deep, covered porch, dormers, cedar shake siding, roof, and pilings. The applicant has indicated that the second floor shown on the elevations will be ornamental only. The plan shows only enough parking to support utilization of the first floor. 

‘Prior to issuance of a building permit the building plans shall demonstrate that the second story will be ornamental and only minimally accessible as required by the North Carolina Building Code. Any future use or occupancy of the second story space would require additional parking and site plan approval from the Town.  The zoning ordinance requires parking for general offices to be based on the gross square footage of a building.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting on March 20, 2001 the Planning Board members voted unanimously (4 to 0) to recommend approval of the proposed site plan with staff’s conditions below.

‘Staff Recommendation:

The Planning and Development Staff recommend approval of the proposed Harrell general office building site plan with the following conditions:

· Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall record a cross-easement (reviewed by the Town attorney) which shall allow shared use and maintenance of common areas including the common drive aisle, loading/turnaround space, and handicap access aisle.

· Prior to issuance of a building permit the chief building inspector shall confirm that the building plans reflect an ornamental second story, with only the minimal access to the second story required by the North Carolina Building Code.”

Mayor Muller questioned why the owner was not required to combine the lots; Ms. Gallop explained that there is one principal building per lot.  Mr. Ferguson explained that the ordinance provides for the same ownership if lots are to be combined.   He also noted that three (3) lots had to be combined in order to do what was desired.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the site plan for the Bird Watcher’s Retail Store with the following condition:

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall record a cross-easement (reviewed by the Town attorney) which shall allow shared use and maintenance of common areas including the common drive aisle, loading/turnaround space, and handicap access aisle.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the site plan for the General Office Building with the following conditions:

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall record a cross-easement (reviewed by the Town attorney) which shall allow shared use and maintenance of common areas including the common drive aisle, loading/turnaround space, and handicap access aisle.

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit the chief building inspector shall confirm that the building plans reflect an ornamental second story, with only the minimal access to the second story required by the North Carolina Building Code.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

PRESENTATION OF THE CURRENT STATUS OF THE TOWN’S CRS RATING UNDER THE NATIONAL FLOOD INSURANCE PROGRAM 

Planner Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated March 28, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“In 1999 there were seventy-three (73) North Carolina communities among the nearly 900 communities throughout the nation that receive flood insurance discounts through their participation in the Community Rating System (CRS) program. These rate reductions are based upon local mitigation, outreach and educational activities that are well beyond the minimum requirements of the Nation Flood Insurance Program.

‘In 1999 Nags Head was one of the 73 communities that received special recognition at the North Carolina Association of Floodplain Managers Conference at Wrightsville Beach on April 26 1999. The Town at that time had a class 7 rating, one of only 2 communities in North Carolina that have a class 7 rating with only two communities in North Carolina have a higher class rating. Nationwide in 1999 there were 898 communities that participate in the CRS program and only 69 communities (7.7 %) have a class 7 rating and only 19 communities (2.1%) have a higher rating.

‘Recently the Town has been informed that with our most recent CRS application completed in December 2000 we have tentatively been awarded 2,003 points, enough to award us a class 6 rating. A class 6 rating results in a reduction of 20% in Flood Insurance premiums paid by property owners who have property in a special flood hazard area in the Town. A special flood hazard area is a flood zone labeled “AE” and “VE”. In 1997 the VE flood zone was 628 acres in size and contained 635 developed parcels with a total tax value of $236,887,019. The AE flood zone is 2,158 acres in size with 1,429 structures with a tax value of $254,964,860.

‘Based upon the number of policies in effect in Nags Head, staff estimates that Nags Head property owners save $60,000 with each CRS class change. A CRS class six would relate to approximately a $240,000 reduction in premiums paid by Nags Head property owners through our participation in this program.”

Planner Bruce Bortz stated that the joint effort between the Planning Department and the Public Works Department as well as the Board’s adoption of the appropriate ordinances has helped the town achieve this rating. 

Mayor Muller stated that an excellent job has been done by staff and he salutes the Board for their efforts also.

Planner Bruce Bortz commented that the town’s GIS system was also instrumental in helping the town achieve this rating.

Mayor Muller stated that the individual savings means safer and more secure homes in the town as well as the benefit of cost savings by property owners.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah thanked staff for all their efforts in achieving this rating.

DIVISION OF COASTAL MANAGEMENT PUBLIC BEACH AND COASTAL WATERFRONT ACCESS GRANT REQUEST

Planner Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated March 21, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Town has been informed that the Division of Coastal Management (DCM) is seeking grant applications for their Public Beach and Coastal Waterfront Access Program. In FY 99-00 there was $1,024,684 available for projects in the 20 coastal counties. The projects funded ranged from $5,000 to $200,000. For this next grant cycle there is approximately $850,000 for the Access Program.

‘Staff is requesting authorization to apply for an acquisition grant for $150,000 to be applied towards the purchase price ($463,500) the Harvey property. Staff feels that given the Town’s commitment to this project in funding the remaining balance ($313,500) of the acquisition along with the Town’s commitment to improve the project utilizing in part a grant from the Dare County Visitors Bureau (not yet approved by the County) that we may have good standing for a acquisition grant of this size. To increase our chances of funding staff is recommending that the Harvey property be developed as a “Regional Access Site.” A regional access site is larger than a neighborhood access site and provides parking for at least 25 to 80 cars. In addition regional sites should have restrooms, a pier, foot showers, litter receptacles, and public access signs. Regional sites should have at least one-half acre open space (the lot is 1.7± acres) provided for buffering, day use, nature study, or a similar purpose.

‘The Grant pre-application is due by April 20, 2001.

‘Staff is requesting authorization to apply for this grant.

‘Background:

The property is located at 6913 South Croatan Highway in Nags Head. The Nags Head Leasing Corporation (Nags Head Leasing Corporation is a non-profit 501-(c) (3) Town Corporation) acquired this property in the spring of 2000 to be used as an estuarine access site. The Town would like to purchase this property from Nags Head Leasing utilizing grant funds from the Division of Coastal Management. This site was formally owned by Wallace Harvey and operated as Outer Banks Water Sports. The site is approximately 1.7 acres and contains a building that was used as a watersport rental center.

‘The project will provide a much-needed estuarine access facility with restrooms to serve the citizens and visitors of Dare County. The Town currently has four estuarine access sites. Only one, the Ships Wheel site on the Causeway which is primarily used by fishermen, has permanent restroom facilities. The site is ideal for non-motorized recreational uses including windsurfing, kayaks, and sailing.

‘The Town has applied for a grant from the Dare County Visitors Bureau to improve the site. Needed improvements include the replacement of decking, some siding and installation of a new interior stairway connecting to the interior balcony. The existing bathroom facilities were heavily damaged from past flood events and needs extensive reconstruction. Also included in this Visitors Bureau project would be the installation of a new septic system, which currently ties into the Windmill Point Restaurant site. A new identification sign is also planned for the site.

‘The only difference between regional and neighborhood sites is amount of parking.”

MOTION:  Comr. Flynn made a motion to authorize staff to apply for the Division of Coastal Management grant in the amount of $150,000 to go toward the purchase of the Harvey soundside property. The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.). 

DIVISION OF COASTAL MANAGEMENT PLANNING AND MANAGEMENT GRANT REQUEST 

Planner Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated March 28, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Town has been informed that the Division of Coastal Management (DCM) is seeking grant applications for their Local Planning and Management Grants. In the past we have used these funds for our Land and Water Use Plan update and a Recreational Water Use Carrying Capacity Study.

‘At the Commissioners Meeting on April 4, 2001 staff will present several ideas on possible projects.

‘Several areas that staff is looking at include:

1. Septic Health Initiative Program: Development of educational related material directed towards school children.

2. Septic Health Initiative Program: Development of A Decentralized Management Master Plan addressing and developing the Town’s long term strategy to protect water quality and allow the continued use of on-site systems.

3. Updating aerial photographs

4. Recreational Plan for the Town’s Municipal Recreational Site.

‘These are only ideas and staff would welcome any ideas or projects you may have.

‘The Grant pre-application is due by April 20, 2001.”

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to authorize staff to apply for the Division of Coastal Management grant for the updated aerial photograph map.  The motion failed for lack of a second.

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to authorize staff to apply for the Division of Coastal Management grant for the updating of aerial photographs as a first priority and for developing  educational material related to septic health education brochures as a second priority.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed 3 - 1 (Comr. Remaley was absent and Comr. Murray cast the NO vote.) 

ADJOURN FOR LUNCH

The Board adjourned for lunch at 12:10 p.m. and scheduled to reconvene at 1:30 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:30 p.m.

ANNUAL REPORT FROM NAGS HEAD WOODS – JEFF DEBLIEU 

Director Jeff DeBlieu highlighted the annual report for Nags Head Woods.  He reported that:

-
The work done toward entering the agreement with the town to lease the former Outer Banks Medical Center (OBMC) building is the highlight of the past year and he is very excited about the venture;

-
The EcoCamps are continuing to grow;

-
Last fall the first natural history adventures were offered to adults;

-
The deer management program continues and research continues into why deer health has declined;

-
Fund raising continues to go well.

Mr. DeBlieu praised the quality of his staff and of the Nags Head Woods Advisory Board.  He introduced the following staff members: Janet Owen, Ronna Parris, Erin McCall, Debbie Lewis, Karen Bockman.  

Mr. DeBlieu thanked the Board for their on-going support of Nags Head Woods.   He explained that the annual Nags Head Woods 5K run is scheduled for May 19, 2001, and he encouraged the friendly rivalry between the towns of Nags Head and Kill Devil Hills to continue.

Mayor Muller noted that he recently received a letter from the Town of Kill Devil Hills challenging Board members in the annual Nags Head Woods run.  He asked Board members to authorize the appropriate number of entry fees for the Nags Head team.   

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to authorize Deputy Fire Chief Kevin Zorc to spend funds for the necessary entry fees for the Nags Head team for the Annual 5K Nags Head Woods Run.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn.

Comr. Murray was nominated as the town’s rule negotiator for this year’s 5K Run. 

Mayor Muller explained that the Towns of Nags Head and Kill Devil Hills are a partnership in support of The Nature Conservancy.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.)

The Annual Report from Nags Head Woods, as presented, is on file in the Town Clerk’s Office.

CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION SCHEDULING PUBLIC HEARING FOR COMMENT ON PROPOSED INSTALLMENT PURCHASE CONTRACT FOR YMCA

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer summarized the Administrative Services memo dated March 28, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The attached resolution will make the findings required by the Local Government Commission in connection with its approval of an installment purchase contract under Section 160A-20 of the North Carolina General Statutes.  

· It authorizes Town staff to negotiate the installment purchase contract 

· It authorizes the Town finance officer to apply to the Local Government Commission for approval of the installment purchase contract

· It directs Staff to retain Parker, Poe, Adams, & Bernstein as special counsel

· It authorizes Staff to negotiate with Bank of America to provide the funds needed under the Contract.

· It sets a public hearing for May 2, 2001 to give members of the public an opportunity to comment on the proposed installment purchase contract and the Young Men's Christian Association of South Hampton Roads (the "YMCA")

· It directs the Town Clerk to cause a notice of the Public Hearing to be published

‘Under the structure proposed, the Town will purchase the YMCA site and the improvements on it under the installment purchase contract, and the YMCA site and improvements will be simultaneously leased to the YMCA.  The construction underway will be completed with the proceeds furnished by the Bank of America, N.A. The project is estimated at a cost not to exceed $3,833,000 with the property and improvements securing the debt.  The YMCA's lease payments will equal the Town's payments under the installment purchase contract. The Town's obligation under the installment purchase contract will be limited to the lease payments received by the YMCA and will not be a general fund obligation of the Town.  The lease agreement would also include an option by the YMCA to purchase the Project once all debt payments have been made or provided for.

‘Attached please find the proposed resolution and supporting documents for your consideration and adoption.”

Ms. Sommer explained that the required motion would authorize staff to enter into negotiations for this agreement. 

Rusty Youmans, Outer Banks YMCA, stated that he is grateful to the town for allowing the YMCA to move its building; he anticipates that the building will open in November 2001; the official groundbreaking ceremony will take place Friday, April 6, 2001, with Sen. Basnight in attendance; charter membership sales will begin that day; he appreciates the town’s cooperation in this venture; he introduced the staff:  Billy George, Greg Honeycutt; Susan Olmstead, Mary Jane Sawyer; he also introduced the father of the Outer Banks YMCA, Donn Synder and the first Board chairman, Ralph Buxton.

Ms. Sommer stated that the town takes title to the property and borrows the money and enters a lease agreement to lease to the YMCA; the town’s obligations are limited to the payments received under the lease, there are no other town assets at risk; if the YMCA does not pay the town, the town is not obligated. 

Ms. Sommer explained further that while it does not obligate the town, it does count toward the town’s legal debt margin.  In response to a question from Comr. Murray, Ms. Sommer explained that this same process was followed for the Britthaven Nursing Home some years ago.

Mayor Muller explained that the proposed resolution authorizes a public hearing for the May 2, 2001, Board meeting.  He stated further that a policy is being drafted and the YMCA will be asked to comment prior to the public hearing.  He said that the town does not want to become a funding source for other organizations.

Mayor Muller emphasized that the YMCA is another part of the equation in the town’s vision statement and he is pleased that the town is a part of this effort. 

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the resolution authorizing the negotiations for the YMCA install/purchase contract as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

The resolution concerning the YMCA contract, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“Resolution of the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, Authorizing the Negotiation of an Installment Purchase Contract, Directing the Publication of Notice with Respect Thereto and Providing for Certain Other Related Matters Thereto

‘WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina (the "Town") is a validly existing municipal corporation of the State of North Carolina, existing as such under and by virtue of the Constitution, statutes and laws of the State of North Carolina (the "State");

‘WHEREAS, the Town has the power, pursuant to the General Statutes of North Carolina to (1) purchase real and personal property, (2) enter into installment purchase contracts in order to finance the purchase of real and personal property used, or to be used, for public purposes, and (3) grant a security interest in some or all of the property purchased to secure repayment of the purchase price;

‘WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina (the "Town Board"), determines that it is in the best interest of the Town to enter into (a) an installment purchase contract (the "Contract") with the Bank of America, N.A. (the "Bank"), in order to pay the capital costs of (1) acquiring  a site (the "Site") and constructing and equipping a recreational facility thereon (the "Facility" and collectively with the Site,  the "Project") for the use of the Young Men's Christian Association of South Hampton Roads (the "YMCA"); (b) a deed of trust and security agreement (the "Deed of Trust") related to the Town's fee simple interest in the Site and the improvements thereon; and (c) a lease agreement (the "Lease") with the YMCA under which the Project will be leased by the Town to the YMCA.

‘WHEREAS, the Town hereby determines that the acquisition of the Project is essential to the general health and welfare of the Town's inhabitants; that the Project will provide an essential use and will permit the Town to carry out public functions that it is authorized by law to perform; and that entering into the Contract and Deed of Trust is necessary and expedient for the Town by virtue of the findings presented herein;

‘WHEREAS, the Town hereby determines that the Contract allows the Town to purchase the Project and take title thereto at a favorable interest rate currently available in the financial marketplace and upon terms advantageous to the Town and the YMCA;

‘WHEREAS, the Town hereby determines that the estimated cost of the acquisition of the Project is an amount not to exceed $3,833,000 and that such cost of the acquisition of the Project exceeds the amount that can be prudently raised from currently available appropriations, unappropriated fund balances and non-voted bonds that could be issued by the Town in the current fiscal year pursuant to Article V, Section 4 of the Constitution of the State;

‘WHEREAS, although the cost of financing the acquisition of the Project pursuant to the Contract is expected to exceed the cost of financing the acquisition of the Project pursuant to a bond financing for the same undertaking, the Town hereby determines that the cost of financing the acquisition of the Project pursuant to the Contract and Deed of Trust and the obligations of the Town thereunder are preferable to a general obligation bond financing or revenue bond financing for several reasons, including but not limited to the following:  (1) the cost of a special election necessary to approve a general obligation bond financing, as required by the laws of the State, would result in the expenditure of significant funds; (2) the time required for a general obligation bond election would cause an unnecessary delay which would thereby decrease the financial benefits of acquiring, constructing, improving and equipping the Project; and (3) insufficient revenues are produced by the Project so as to permit a revenue bond financing;

‘WHEREAS, the Town has determined and hereby determines that the estimated cost of financing the acquisition of the Project pursuant to the Contract reasonably compares with an estimate of similar costs under a bond financing for the same undertaking as a result of the findings delineated in the above preambles;

‘WHEREAS, the Town does not anticipate future property tax increases solely to pay installment payments falling due under the Contract in any fiscal year during the term of the Contract;

‘WHEREAS, Parker, Poe, Adams & Bernstein L.L.P., as special counsel ("Special Counsel"), will each render an opinion to the effect that entering into the Contract and the transactions contemplated thereby are authorized by law;

‘WHEREAS, no deficiency judgment may be rendered against the Town in any action for its breach of the Contract, and the taxing power of the Town is not and may not be pledged in any way directly or indirectly or contingently to secure any moneys due under the Contract;

‘WHEREAS, the Town is not in default under any of its debt service obligations;

‘WHEREAS, the Town's budget process and Annual Budget Ordinance are in compliance with the Local Government Budget and Fiscal Control Act, and external auditors have determined that the Town has conformed with generally accepted accounting principles as applied to governmental units in preparing its Annual Budget ordinance;

‘WHEREAS, past audit reports of the Town indicate that its debt management and contract obligation payment policies have been carried out in strict compliance with the law, and the Town has not been censured by the North Carolina Local Government Commission (the "LGC"), external auditors or any other regulatory agencies in connection with such debt management and contract obligation payment policies;

‘WHEREAS, a public hearing on the Contract after publication of a notice with respect to such public hearing must be held and approval of the LGC with respect to entering the Contract must be received; and

‘WHEREAS, the Town hereby determines that all findings, conclusions and determinations of the Town in this Resolution are subject to modification or affirmation after all interested parties have been afforded the opportunity to present their comments at a public hearing regarding the execution and delivery of the Contract, the Deed of Trust, the Lease and the acquisition of the Project to be financed thereby.

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD, NORTH CAROLINA, AS FOLLOWS:

‘Section 1.
Authorization to Negotiate Contract.  That the Town Manager and the Finance Officer, with advice from the Town Attorney and Special Counsel, are hereby authorized and directed to proceed and negotiate on behalf of the Town for the financing of the acquisition of the Project for a principal amount not to exceed $3,833,000 under the Contract to be entered into in accordance with the provisions of Section 160A-20 of the General Statutes of North Carolina and to provide in connection with the Contract, as security for the Town's obligations thereunder, the Deed of Trust conveying a lien and interest in the Site and the improvements thereon, as may be required by the Bank.

‘Section 2.
Application to LGC.  That the Finance Officer or her designee is hereby directed to file with the LGC an application for its approval of the Contract and all relevant transactions contemplated thereby on a form prescribed by the LGC and to state in such application such facts and to attach thereto such exhibits regarding the Town and its financial condition as may be required by the LGC.

‘Section 3.
Direction to Retain Special Counsel, Financial Institution.  That the Town Manager and the Finance Officer, with advice from the Town Attorney, are hereby authorized and directed to retain the assistance of Parker, Poe, Adams & Bernstein L.L.P., Charlotte, North Carolina, as special counsel, and the Town Manager and the Finance Officer are authorized to negotiate with Bank of America, N.A., to provide the funds required under the Contract. 

‘Section 4.
Public Hearing.  That a public hearing (the "Public Hearing") shall be conducted by the Town Board on May 2, 2001 at 9:00 a.m. in the Board of Commissioners  Meeting Room, 5401 South Croatan Highway, Nags Head, North Carolina, concerning the Contract, the Deed of Trust, the Lease, the proposed acquisition of the Project and any other transactions contemplated therein and associated therewith.

‘Section 5.
Notice of Public Hearing.  That the Town Clerk is hereby directed to cause a notice of the Public Hearing, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A, to be published once in a qualified newspaper of general circulation within the Town no fewer than 10 days prior to the Public Hearing.

‘Section 6.
Repealer.  That all motions, orders, resolutions and parts thereof in conflict herewith are hereby repealed.

‘Section 7.
Effective Date.  That this Resolution is effective on the date of its adoption.”


CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM PERSONNEL COMMITTEE TO INCLUDE:  REVISED (SEXUAL) HARASSMENT POLICY, REVISED TRAVEL POLICY, EXTENDED LEAVE POLICY, AND STANDARDIZATION OF EMPLOYEE PROBATIONARY PERIOD

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer summarized her memo dated March 25, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Personnel Committee has been hard at work and brings forward the following requests:

‘1.  Update Sexual Harassment Policy at suggestion of attorney to cover all forms of unlawful harassment (everything else under Title VII).  No changes in reporting, investigating, etc. 

‘2.  Update Travel Policy - provide choice for employees to take per diem (updated to $28 per day) or keep receipts for "reasonable expenditures".  Resolves issue with personal phone calls - one every three days of travel (this has been an area of concern/abuse).

‘3.  Extended Leave Policy as recommended by the attorney replaces Leave of Absence.  The terms are the same, but it expressly includes FMLA and workers comp absences and limits any absence to twelve months.

‘4.  Probationary period is proposed at 12 months for all employees.  Currently, only Public Safety employees are at 12 and everyone else is at 6 months.  The thought here is that the seasonal demands of the work of the Town of Nags Head can only be evaluated in terms of work performance if an entire year is involved.

‘All of these items passed unanimously at the Personnel Committee.  The Harassment and Leave policy changes were reviewed/recommended by John Leidy; the State sample policy was “tweaked” to come up with the travel proposal and the probationary period change came up at Department Head Career Development meeting to "float by" the Personnel Committee.  The Committee jumped on it immediately, expressly stating it was overdue.

‘Your approval of these changes is requested at this time.”

MOTION:   Comr. Flynn made a motion to adopt the proposed changes all the personnel polices presented, as requested.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

A copy of the revised Harassment Policy, Travel Policy, and Extended Leave Policy, as approved, are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “G”.

CONSIDERATION OF MODIFICATIONS TO CAREER DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM 

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer summarized her memo dated March 25, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Career Development Committee met on March 2, 2001 and brings forward two recommendations for changes in our Career Development Policy.  First, the Committee entertained a proposal from Public Safety that a parallel program be enacted in the Fire division similar to that already in place on Police.  Specific criteria will be set out for attainment of Firefighter First Class and Master Firefighter designations.  The Committee unanimously supports this change.

‘Secondly, the Committee reviewed the records of voluntary turnover to more accurately measure the time periods for which the Career Development Program would have the most impact on retention.  Based on this review, the Committee recommends the Tier A participation requirement remain at four years and the Tier B participation requirement be reduced from eight to seven years.”

Mayor Muller expressed his concern that the town has a number of positions that have the possibility for certification, i.e., building inspectors, water administration, etc. and he does not want to start providing rewards for meeting State certification.  He feels that career development should help develop skills outside the normal, standard functions of the position.  He would prefer that the program be left as it exists and not be modified to provide ranks within the Fire Division.  He stated that structured career development steps for employees should be a town-wide approach and not just for a specific group of employees.

Town Manager Fuller stated that he believes staff’s proposal brings forward what the Board asked them to do when the career development program was approved, i.e., to make the Fire Division more closely related to the Police Division. 

Comr. Murray stated that the discussion leads him to feel he needs additional information before making a decision. 

Ms. Sommer explained that the goal is to increase employee participation in the career development program.

Chief Cameron clarified that the Fire Division is asking for approval to establish career development tiers as firefighter first class and master firefighter; if approved, the criteria would then be brought back for Board review. 

In response to a question from Mayor Pro Tem Farah, Chief Cameron said that the Fire Division staff would like to see more equity between the two (2) divisions. 

Mayor Muller questioned if there was a consensus of the Board or should this item be tabled until after additional communication with the firefighters. 

Mayor Pro Tem Farah stated that he would encourage others to talk to the firefighters and to other town personnel to obtain more information. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to table the firefighter career development issue to the May 2, 2001, Board meeting as a consensus was not reached.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

CONSIDERATION OF AMENDMENT TO TRAFFIC CONTROL MAP LIMITING PARKING AT GRAY EAGLE STREET BEACH ACCESS 

Public Works Director Skip Lange summarized the Public Works and Public Safety Departments’ memo dated March 23, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“We are recommending that Gray Eagle Street Beach Access be designated as “No parking from midnight to 6:00 a.m.”.  Beach accesses located in similar neighborhoods have this same parking restriction.

‘Attached please find a proposed ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map reflecting this request and a map identifying the Gray Eagle Street Beach Access.”
MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

A copy of the ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “H”.

DISCUSSION OF EPSTEIN STREET BEACH ACCESS OVERFLOW PARKING AREA INFORMAL BID RESULTS 

Public Works Director Skip Lange summarized his memo dated March 27, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“In September 2000, we received a CAMA grant to construct an eight space parking lot on the west side of Rt. 12 across from the Epstein Regional Beach Access.  The total budget for this project was $10,400 with $8,400 provided by the Division of Coastal Management (DCM) grant and the remaining $2,000 funded by the Town’s match.  The estimated cost for the project was based on the most recent parking lot construction for Blackman Street.  The project was bid in early January with only one response.  As this bid exceeded the budgeted amount, the project was rebid.  Of the three bids received, $14,890 was the lowest response.  The increase in projected costs compared to the last parking lot project is due to the increase in the cost of asphalt, as well as the small size of the project which increases the total cost per space.

‘To date we have incurred costs of $2,566 for this project for the preparation of plans and installation of the watch light.  With $14,890 being the lowest bid received and the total cost of the project estimated at $17,456, this leaves a shortfall for the project of $7,056.  

‘We are requesting the Board approve the use of Recreation Facility fees to fund the shortfall so that we can proceed with completion of the project.”

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer said that this would be the first use of the recreation facility fees which she feels would be a very reasonable use of these funds.

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to fund the shortfall amount for the construction of the Epstein Street Beach Access overflow parking area from the Recreation Facility Fees.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

CONSIDERATION OF POLICE DIVISION GRANT ACCEPTANCE AND RESULTING CAPITAL EXPENDITURE AUTHORIZATION

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his memo dated March 26, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Nags Head Police Division has received official notification (attached) from the State of North Carolina, Governor’s Highway Safety Program that we have been approved for a G.H.S.P. Grant Award with which to purchase five radar systems and five in-car video camera systems. 

‘This G.H.S.P. Grant authorizes the expenditure of up to $1200.00 for each of the five radar systems for a maximum authorized expenditure of $6,000.00 dollars. The G.H.S.P. further authorizes the expenditure of up to $4500.00 for each of the five in-car video camera systems for a maximum expenditure of $22,500.00 dollars. If approved by the Board of Commissioners, a total of $28,500.00 dollars will be required to be made available in Police Division’s Capital Equipment Account, Number 610-5774 for the initial acquisition of this equipment.  

‘There is no local cash match required with this G.H.S.P. Grant award. The acceptance of this grant requires the Town to acquire this equipment and then be reimbursed through and by the Governor’s Highway Safety Program. The Town of Nags Head will be required for the costs of maintenance and repair of this equipment after the expiration of their initial warranty periods.

‘The acquisition of the radar units through this G.H.S.P. grant will relieve the Police Division from having to request funds in the Division’s FY 2001/2002 Operating Budget submission for replacement radar systems. 

‘It is my recommendation that the Mayor and Board of Commissioners authorize the acceptance of this Governors’ Highway Safety Program Grant Award and to grant permission to acquire these radar and in-car video camera systems. The acquisition of these radar and in-car video camera systems will provide for increased officer safety, help reduce liability exposure to the Town and provide for self-evaluating training for the sworn Police Division personnel.

‘This acquisition of this equipment will significantly improve the Traffic and Driving While Impaired Enforcement Programs of the Nags Head Police Division.”

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to authorize staff to accept the Police Division grant and resulting capital expenditure as requested.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah thanked Chief Cameron, Planning and Fire Division staff and everyone else who works on the grant issues.

Comr. Murray questioned if camera footage would be allowed for television viewing.  Chief Cameron stated that some access is public access; if a person is not convicted, then faces must be concealed.   Comr. Murray suggested that a policy be developed for the use of cameras in vehicles. 

Mayor Muller directed staff to develop a policy or some type of white paper addressing public access to police tapes.  Chief Cameron stated that he would obtain some information from the Institute of Government and develop a policy.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).

CONSIDERATION OF AMENDMENT TO TOWN CODE CHAPTER 15 SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT OF THE NAGS HEAD CODE OF ORDINANCES CONCERNING BULK PICKUP 

Mayor Muller stated that this agenda item was cancelled.  

Town Manager Fuller explained that staff is obtaining additional information from Dare County about a possible increase in tipping fees and he did not want to have to bring back this ordinance  again for consideration if there were additional modifications anticipated.  

REPORT FROM CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING 

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of March 12, 2001, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“REPORT ON 2001 FESTIVAL OF THANKSGIVING

Jody Crosswhite stated that he was unable to attend the last Festival meeting.  He explained that Chair Peggy Saporito filled him in on the results of the meeting and stated that a Pig Pick’n instead of an oyster roast was discussed and while last year everything was free to the public, this year there may be a small fee for food items.

‘Jody Crosswhite stated that the CAC needs to vote on a new lightkeeper for the 2001/2002 year.  The new lightkeeper will replace Carl Nunemaker as the town’s first lightkeeper.   

‘The Committee unanimously passed a motion voting on a Nags Head citizen as the 2001/2001 Nags Head Lightkeeper, pending acceptance.  Carolyn Morris was directed to keep the nominated lightkeeper’s name out of the official CAC minutes until the appropriate time.   

‘UPDATE ON TOWN RECREATION SITE and LINKING NEIGHBORHOODS

Jody Crosswhite and Carolyn Morris both noted that the Board took no action at the last Board meeting concerning activation of the town’s Recreation Committee, as requested by the CAC.  

‘Gary Ferguson explained that the two pieces of property to be exchanged between the town and the county, the TWEACR tract and the Twiford property, are not appraised as equal value and efforts are now being made to equalize the property.  

‘It was Board consensus to agree with Jody Crosswhite and discuss the map linking the neighborhoods on the west side at the next Committee meeting when Town Manager Fuller is in attendance.

‘BUFFERING REQUIREMENTS BETWEEN  DIFFERENT LAND USES

Jody Crosswhite briefly reviewed the pamphlet “Nags Head Naturally” which identifies vegetation compatible with this coastal area.  He suggested that the pamphlet be distributed during this year’s Tree Days in November.

‘Cola Vaughan is to get in touch with the Health Department and arrange for a representative to discuss their buffering requirements at a future CAC meeting. 

‘Gary Ferguson explained that there may be a change in the buffer requirements for Buffer Yard C; businesses were concerned about the five (5) foot height requirement for vegetation between the right-of-way and the parking lot for commercial uses.   

‘This item is to remain on the agenda. 

‘WORKFORCE HOUSING CONFERENCE

Jody Crosswhite reported that he attended the recent Chamber of Commerce workforce housing conference.  He stated that it was well-attended with Dare County commissioners, real estate developers and Dare County Health Department representatives among those in attendance.  He provided a brief report on the conference issues.

‘HOME OCCUPATIONS

There was no discussion on this issue.   This item is to remain on the agenda. 

‘NEW BUSINESS - JODY CROSSWHITE

Jody Crosswhite questioned if the Police Division was aware of a community professionals network which is a way that people can get in touch with each other if they suspect trouble in their neighborhood.   This item is to be discussed at the next Committee meeting when Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron is in attendance.

‘NEW BUSINESS – JODY CROSSWHITE

Jody Crosswhite questioned the status of the multi-use path extension; it was reported that the contract with DOT is scheduled to be provided to the town for signature today.  

‘Gary Ferguson explained that the next phase of the multi-use path project extends the path from Loggerhead Street to just north of the Nags Head Pier.

‘NEW BUSINESS - BOB SANDERS

Bob Sanders, referring to the YMCA site, confirmed with Gary Ferguson that there are no regulations governing the removal of sand from property as long as it is not being transported off site. 

‘NEW BUSINESS - JODY CROSSWHITE

In response to a question from Jody Crosswhite, Gary Ferguson explained that the town does not limit the amount of glass on a building but instead requires an interior lighting plan if:  1) more than 50% of the building is glass, or 2) a light fixture can be seen hanging from the ceiling from outside of the building. 

‘NEW BUSINESS - JOE RONGO

Joe Rongo brought up the on-going problems with Charter Communications concerning their quality of service.   The Committee unanimously passed a motion to have Carolyn Morris contact Dave Masters, the town’s cable franchise committee’s representative to provide an update at the CAC’s next meeting.”

REPORT FROM ARTWORK SELECTION COMMITTEE MEETING 

The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of March 14, 2001, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“COPYRIGHT AND REPRODUCTION RIGHTS FOR ARTWORK PURCHASED BY THE TOWN

Majid Elbers distributed attorney Ike McRee’s seven-page agreement for copyright and reproduction of artwork purchased by the town. 

‘Di Di Tupper suggested the following verbiage be included in an agreement:  “For the sole purpose of advertising for non-profit use by the Town of Nags Head to promote the town’s art collection.”

‘The Committee unanimously passed a motion to table this issue until the next Artwork Selection Committee’s meeting on April 9, 2001. 

‘DISCUSSION OF OUTSIDE SCULPTURE

Sculpturist Thomas Sayre forwarded a portfolio of some of his work; the Committee reviewed with particular interest the wind reeds sculpture which resembled large sea oats.

‘The Committee unanimously passed a motion for Majid Elbers to contact Thomas Sayre and discuss details of his portfolio, i.e., price and size of the wind reeds sculpture.

‘LOBBY LIGHTING

Majid Elbers and Vonna Alexander will continue to try to get in touch with a contractor to provide lighting for the front lobby of town hall to highlight artwork.

‘CONSIDERATION OF MARGIE SAWYER’S ARTWORK

The Committee reviewed artist Margie Sawyer’s artwork and while they liked several of the pieces, they could not reach a consensus on any one item. 

‘ARTISTS REVIEW SCHEDULE

The Committee agreed on the following artist schedule for future meetings:  April 2001 - Ila Smith (Hatteras); May 2001 - Pat Williams; June 2001; and Inger Seitz (Manteo).

‘LIST OF ARTISTS

Carolyn Morris is to include on the list of artists (from February 14, 2001, meeting) the following artists:  Ila Smith; Inger Seitz; Fred Vallade; and Leighton Touzel.”

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – NATIONAL PARK SERVICE CONTRACT

Town Manager Fuller explained that the town’s contract with the National Park Service for fire and ocean rescue protection was set to expire March 31, 2001.  A statement was signed by the town and the Park Service extending the contract for six (6) months to come up with resolution of some issues.  He stated further that the Park Service Superintendent has designated a representative to meet monthly with the town and to hopefully have a complete plan by the end of the summer. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – DREAM CENTER PARKING ISSUES

Town Manager Fuller requested that the Board allow staff to research the parking conditions and traffic control issues in/around Wrightsville Avenue at Baltic Street in the area of the Dream Center and bring back appropriate traffic control measures for consideration.

Mayor Muller suggested looking at these issues on Sunday mornings also.

It was Board consensus to authorize staff to look into these issues. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – REQUEST FOR CLOSED SESSION

Town Manager Fuller requested a Closed Session to discuss land acquisition and litigation. 

MAYOR MULLER - DISCUSSION OF AUDIENCE RESPONSE – MIKE KELLY – FROM MARCH 7, 2001, BOARD MEETING CONCERNING LOSS OF COMMERCIAL OCEANFRONT PROPERTIES 

The memo from Carolyn Morris dated March 26, 20001, providing background information read in part as follows:

“At the March 7, 2001, Board of Commissioners meeting during Audience Response, Mike Kelly spoke about his concern at the loss of commercial oceanfront properties.   Following is a brief overview of his discussion from the Board actions:

‘Mike Kelly, resident of Nags Head and owner of three (3) restaurants; he distributed a handout; he is concerned about the loss of oceanfront commercial property; there have been approximately 200 structures lost; pending is the loss of 37 motel rooms at Cabana East and he is unsure about Jennette’s Pier; a lot of property has been downzoned from commercial to residential; feels that this issue needs to be addressed by the Board; he is concerned that in ten (10) years the town will have no commercial properties to speak of; he noted the public hearing today to modify a significant portion of C-2 zone to R-1 zone; there are several new hotels in the northern Outer Banks, but none in Nags Head; feels that the town has the expertise to address this issue; he noted an article in the Outer Banks Sentinel newspaper addressed to the editor complaining that an Outer Banks visitor won’t be back because they are unable to stay for short stays as more hotels are being torn down; feels it would be an interesting exercise to explore the amount of commercial property going to residential and vice versa; understands that zoning is a very political issue but feels that all issues can be addressed and taken care of; he is pleased to be a citizen of Nags Head; he noted the professionalism of the Planning staff as well as the rest of the town infrastructure; he would be glad to discuss this issue with anyone interested. 

‘Mayor Muller stated that he would bring this issue up for discussion under his agenda at the April 4, 2001, Board of Commissioners meeting.”

Mayor Muller requested input from Board members.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah stated that he has similar concerns that Mike Kelly has; the town needs to make sure there is an equal blend of all elements and not just single-family housing.

Comr. Murray stated that motels/hotels in the past have not been available for short-term rentals as was reported by the Vacation Rental Impact Committee. 

Mayor Muller said that he would like the opportunity to write the Board a memo suggesting a course of action to investigate, i.e., what are the factors causing hotels to be torn down and not be replaced by hotels.  He also said that he would like to develop a scenario for hotels/motels for the Board’s May 2, 2001, meeting.

It was Board consensus to agree to have Mayor Muller provide a memo for discussion at the Board’s May 2, 2001, meeting concerning the issue of the loss of commercial oceanfront properties.

MAYOR MULLER – ONE-CENT OCCUPANCY TAX INCREASE RESOLUTION

Mayor Muller stated that Dare County is considering levying a one-cent occupancy tax increase with that money going to fund beach nourishment.  He would like the town to adopt a similar resolution. 

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to authorize Mayor Muller to sign a resolution in support of a one-cent occupancy tax for beach nourishment.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).   

The resolution supporting a one-cent occupancy tax increase for beach nourishment, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION SUPPORTING A ONE-CENT INCREASE IN THE OCCUPANCY TAX IN DARE COUNTY FOR THE PURPOSE OF FUNDING SHORELINE PRESERVATION ACTIVITIES

‘WHEREAS, the Dare County Board of Commissioners adopted a resolution on April 2, 2001, requesting a one-cent increase in the occupancy tax on short term rentals in Dare County with such funds dedicated solely to those shoreline preservation activities determined by the Dare County Board of Commissioners as necessary to protect the public health, safety, and economic well-being of Dare County, North Carolina; AND

‘WHEREAS, the private property and public infrastructure located along the oceanfront facilitates access to, and the enjoyment of, the sandy beaches of Nags Head and all of Dare County and its tourism industry; AND

‘WHEREAS, it has been determined that it is in the public interest that Nags Head take such measures as may be necessary to reduce the risk to private property and public infrastructure associated with beach erosion, storm surge, and flooding along the oceanfront portions of Nags Head; AND

‘WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head recognizes beach nourishment is its preferred method of erosion abatement and that local funding for beach nourishment should come from a variety of tax sources.

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners endorses the Dare County Board of Commissioners’ request for a one-cent increase in the occupancy tax on short term rentals in Dare County with such funds dedicated solely to those shoreline preservation activities determined to protect the public health, safety, and economic well-being of Dare County, North Carolina.

‘AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this request shall be nullified should the North Carolina General Assembly authorize a one-cent local option sales tax for Dare County in 2001.

‘Adopted the 4th day of April, 2001.”

MAYOR MULLER – REQUEST FOR CLOSED SESSION

Mayor Muller requested a Closed Session to discuss land acquisition issues. 

MAYOR MULLER – SCHEDULE OF CLOSED SESSION MEETING ON APRIL 11, 2001

Mayor Muller requested that the Board convene a meeting on Wednesday, March 11, 2001, at 1:30 p.m. in the Board Room to enter Closed Session to discuss land acquisition. 

MAYOR MULLER – COASTLAND TIMES REPORTER

Mayor Muller reported that Michelle Wagner will no longer be covering the town for the Coastland Times.  He introduced Matt Artz who will replace her at the Coastland Times. 

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – THANK YOU TO BOARD FOR SUPPORT

Mayor Pro Tem Farah thanked the Board for their support of an item on the Consent Agenda – Government Access Channel Agreement and budget for equipment.  

COMR. MURRAY – TOWN HISTORICAL COMMITTEE

Comr. Murray reported that the Town Historical Committee met recently.  He stated that one  history story is being video-taped per week; the video tapes will be sent over to the Outer Banks History Center.  He also stated that they are planning on the Festival of Thanksgiving event being a larger event this year.   

Mayor Muller confirmed with Comr. Murray that the Town Historical Committee is overseeing and taking responsibility for the town’s 40th anniversary celebration in June 2001.  He also noted that the town’s first police chief, Donnie Twyne, and Lois Twyne were interviewed today. 

Comr. Murray said that he would make sure Committee meeting minutes are provided to Board members.

COMR. MURRAY – BEST WISHES TO WAYNE BYRUM

Comr. Murray expressed his best wishes to Deputy Police Chief Wayne Byrum who has been recovering from a lengthy illness. 

Chief Cameron reported that Deputy Byrum may be allowed to come home from the hospital soon.  He also said that Deputy Byrum has been very appreciative of everyone’s thoughts and prayers.  

COMR. FLYNN – THANK YOU TO PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Comr. Flynn thanked the Personnel Committee for their dedication to the issues affecting town employees. 

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss land acquisition and litigation.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).  The time was 3:40 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 4:38 p.m.  Mayor Muller stated that land acquisition and litigation were discussed during Closed Session and that no final actions were taken.  He stated that notes about the release of each item discussed are contained in the Closed Session minutes.  

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:  Comr. Flynn made a motion to adjourn to 1:30 p.m. on Wednesday, April 11, 2001, in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 0 (Comr. Remaley was absent.).  The time was 4:40 p.m.
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